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Letter from the Chair é Happy New Year   Trevor Ogden  

Some newsletters ago we mentioned that we were collecting pictures that will help future 
generations to know what it was like to be in Dereham during lockdown.  We still are 
collecting, so if you have anything suitable please pass it to me or Sue Walker 
(suegww@icloud.com).  In a way, this picture is my favourite.  We knew a couple who had 
planned to marry in August, and as it turned out they had chosen a gap when marriages 
were possible.  Ten days ahead, they realised that the rules would permit a reception for 
30, so friends rallied round and arranged the pop-up reception, illustrated here before the 
guests arrived.  We know another couple, who, faced with an unexpected ban, rearranged 
their wedding for the next day!  Maybe you know similar stories from this year, unplanned 
eventualities that the couples will remember with happiness, we hope, as they move on in 
life.  The point of these stories and choosing this picture is that weddings are about the 
future, and in that spirit Iôm not going to say much about 2020.  We know what it was like.  
2021 will be better.  Happy New Year! 

 

But before we move on there is one good thing to report about 2020 - our membership 
increased!  Some of our sources of income collapsed, but subscriptions were ahead of 
budget.  So thank you, members, and welcome if youôre new.  This is certainly a reason for 
optimism as we plan ahead. 

And for 2021, first, monthly meetings.  We have had four online talks so far this pandemic, 
and in this newsletter you will get the link for the January talk, about the restored trading 
wherry Maud.  It is a story about the history of these vessels as the juggernaut trucks of a 
hundred years ago, and of Vincent and Linda Pargeter as they raised a sunken wreck, and 
restored it to a thing of pride and beauty as it moves through the Norfolk countryside.   
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We hope that by early summer we will be back to live meetings, but we are looking into 
also videoing them so that the talks will also be available to members on our website for a 
limited period.  This will mean that people who cannot get to the meetings will still be able 
to enjoy them.  Perhaps as Dereham grows some newcomers will find it easier to 
participate that way.  For our speakers, going online has meant more work, more time, and 
new skills, and we are grateful for the willingness they have shown. 

Second, the Museum.  The pargeting has had a limewash coat which we are told will 
protect it until restoration and repainting in the spring.  Some repair work is to be done 
indoors, and we hope that this will be completed before our normal opening date in May.  
We hope then to have a display on John and Ellenor Fenn, and their work in Dereham in 
the 18th century , when they lived in Hill House, in the fork of Wellington Road and Theatre 
Street.  Ellenor was an innovative writer of childrenôs books and educational material, with a 
surprisingly modern attitude to how we should treat the environment.  There are plans for 
her to be commemorated in a ñpocket parkò in Wrightôs Walk in 2021, and we are 
contributing to that.  Sir Johnôs great achievement was to edit and 
publish the 15th century letters of the Paston family, which had 
come into his possession, a great cache of over 1000 documents 
which are of national importance in creating a picture of the life of 
local gentry and their aristocratic patrons at the end of the Middle 
Ages.  More on proposals for the Fennsô display in future 
Newsletters.  

I thought of concluding with a quote from a Paston letter about 
Christmas, but I couldnôt find anything suitable.  But going back to 
the Fenns, one of the local contemporaries whom they met was 
James Woodforde, diarist and rector of Weston Longville.  This is 
how James recorded Christmas Day 1796 (from John Beresfordôs                                 

collection, The Diary of a Country Parson 1758-1802).  

This Day the coldest we have had yet and Frost more 
severe. It froze all the Day long and within Doors, the 
last Night intensely cold.  Mr Corbould [Woodfordeôs 
curate] read Prayers & administered the H Sacrament 
this Morning at Weston Church.  He called on us as 
he went and also on his return from Church.  He said 
the cold at Church was so great as to make him 
tremble again.  We did not go, the Weather being so 
severeéDinner to day, Surloin of Beef rosted, plumb 
Puddings and mince Pies.  My Appetite this cold 
Weather very bad.  The Cold pierces me throô almost 
on going to bed, cannot get to sleep for a long time.  
We however do not have our beds warmed.  Gave the 
People that dined here to day before they went, to 
each of them 1 Shillingé After they had dined they 
had some strong Beer.  

 

 

 

May your Christmas be warmer. 

 

 

 

The Paston Arms 

James Woodforde, feeling a bit warmer 
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From the Archive - Christmas then and now   Robena Brown 

In these very uncertain times when we feel threatened by an unseen and unforeseen viral 
enemy we look back to Christmas 1914 and draw parallels to that awful period early in 
World War I when Britons began to realise that the war in Europe, which was expected to 
have ended by then, clearly was going to continue for much longer. 

Families yearned for news of fathers, brothers and sons, all of whom, if they were not 
already in the regular army, had volunteered to fight for their loved ones, homes, country 
and indeed their whole way of life.   

Drawing upon the excellent archive of the Dereham and Fakenham Times in our custody, 
spanning the years 1880 ï 2017, we show here some relevant articles printed just after 
Christmas 1914 which we hope will be of interest: 

  

Another article from the same newspaper reported that a rifleman of the Queenôs 
Westminsterôs wrote home on Boxing Day to his family: 

óUp till four oôclock on Christmas Eve our guns were shelling the German trenches, but then 
stopped, as a little rifle fire was kept up till about five, when it became dark.  We then 
started singing carols and songs, the Germans doing the same.  After a bit we put candles 
as lights on top of the trenches to cheer things up a bit, and carried on a sort of ómateyô 
conversation with the enemy! 

óAs things seemed to be going very well, we thought we might as well get out on top, so 
four of us got on top of the parapet and struck matches, which was received by a cheer 
from the others side so we all got out and held a concert and danced in the open. 
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óAt this a few thought it would be just as well to shake hands and exchange cigarettes, etc. 
with them; so we called to them, and met a few half way between the trenches, and they 
were jolly good sorts too. 

óChristmas Day we had a football out in front of the trenches, and asked the Germans to 
send a team to play us; but either they considered the ground too hard, as it had been 
freezing all night, and was a ploughed field or else their officers put the bar up. 

óAfter, we had a chat with each other in the afternoon and one of them produced a camera, 
and we had a group taken, about twelve Q.W. and twelve Germans. 

óI bet you think this is a bit of a yarn.  In fact, Regulars who were in reserve here, would not 
believe, and some of them came up to see for themselves. 

óIôve just heard we may have to go up again tonight.  If we do, it will be in different trenches, 
and against our Christmas Day crowd.ô 

We wonder if this soldier was sent óover the topô on Boxing Day night and if he survived to 
write home again.   No doubt, the Germans they faced were men just like the British and 
allies - following orders and wishing they were back with their own families. 

 

********************************************** 

 

 

 

Many wounded soldiers and sailors were cared for at the Red Cross Hospital in 
Dereham Vicarage, made available by Dereham Reverend W H Macnaughton-Jones.  

The hospital catered for wounded from all regiments and theatres of war. 
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WWI Silk Card 

          
This WWI silk card was sent to Mrs G Savory of Foundry Square, Dereham, almost certainly from France. 

 
 

Billôs 1914 Christmas   Trevor Ogden  

   

 

The way Bill spent Christmas 1914 did not appear in the papers back home. 

The Western Front at Christmas 1914, 
showing the location of Billôs 1914 
Christmas with the Queenôs Royal Surrey 
Regiment.  (The 1st Battalion of the 
Norfolk Regiment spent its Christmas 
further north, near Ypres.) 

Bill, but not as he was at Christmas 
1914 
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He was used to army Christmasses - four in India, including one on the NW Frontier where 
theyôd been battling tribesmen, then five in the hot South African summer fighting or 
guarding the Boers.  Before the army, there were the boysô homesô Christmasses, and they 
were like the army in some ways.  Then after South Africa came two Christmasses at 
Shorncliffe Barracks in Kent.  It was at a local dance there that he had met Edith.  What 
would Edith and the boys be doing now, he wondered?  Better that they did not know what 
he was doing. 

He had left the army in 1906 and married Edith three months later.  Soon they had three 
boys, but sadly one died.  Bill had become a postman, but he was still a reservist, and still 
under 42, so he was drafted back into the army in 1914, and with his experience he was 
promoted to corporal.  But this army Christmas was completely unlike any of the others he 
had known.  He had been a month in the trenches, and on this bit of the front line the 
trenches and breastworks were crudely built.  It had been very cold, but he had avoided 
frostbite so far.  They had attacked on the 18th, but had been repulsed, and the bodies of 
their comrades were still strewn across no manôs land.  Perhaps it was a good thing that it 
was so frosty.  

Things had quietened down late on Christmas Eve and were quiet now.  No one wanted to 
fight on Christmas Day, and after hesitant contacts, some officers negotiated a truce from 
11 oôclock, so both sides could come out of the trenches and bury their dead.  So he was 
on a work detail for most of the day, gathering the week-old bodies and digging graves.  
The frost had made the ground very hard, and it was slow work.  From time to time he 
could hear the officers from the two sides arguing together in a mixture of English and 
German about who was at fault for the war and what was happening on the eastern front.  
Progress in digging graves was so slow that by the time the truce ended at 4 they were far 
from finished, and the truce was renewed from 9 the next day, so then they got back to 
work.  At 1 pm on Boxing Day they were done, and the padre read the burial service, with 
officers of their own battalion and 9 or 10 German officers.  The truce ended at 3.30, and 
there was some gunfire from midnight.   Within a few days the war was back to normal, but 
the frosts were replaced with rain, sleet, and storms.  The battalion reported cases of men 
disappearing in the flooded trenches.  Surely this must all be over by next Christmas. 

But there were no more Christmasses for Bill.  He went óover the topô at Festubert in May, 
and like many others died in no manôs land.  He has no known grave.  Edith, my 
grandmother, would have cried, and her sons too - my uncle, and my father, then aged 3.  

British and German soldiers gathering bodies between the trenches where Billôs Battalionôs spent Christmas 
1914, at La Boutillerie.  On the left is a German officer, with his fur collar and big boots.  In the middle some 

British soldiers are preparing to bury their dead. (Surrey History Centre) 

 


